These minutes have not been formally approved and are subject 
to change or modification by the public body at the next meeting.


SOUTH PLAINFIELD PUBLIC LIBRARY BOARD OF TRUSTEES 
MEETING MINUTES
August 12, 2014


The meeting was called to order by President Darlene Cullen at 7 pm.

President Cullen announced that the meeting was being held in accordance with the Open Public Meeting Act and as such, proper notice of the meeting was published in the official newspapers, The Observer, The Courier-News and The Home News Tribune.

In attendance were President Darlene Cullen, Vice President Christine Faustini, and Treasurer Melissa Katsingris.  Trustees:  Robert Bengivenga, Stephanie Bonanno, and Gary Jones, Mayor’s Alternate Frank Lemos, School Superintendent Liaison Annemarie Stoeckel and Library Director Linda Hansen.  Stephanie Wolak arrived at 7:01 pm.


PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:  Lead by Stephanie Bonanno


MINUTES:

7:01 pm - Stephanie Wolak arrived at this time.

Frank Lemos made the motion to accept the Public meeting minutes of July8, 2014, seconded by Stephanie Bonanno.  The motion passed unanimously. 


PAYMENT OF VOUCHERS:

Check #10877 through #10919 totaling $44,162.41 were reviewed by Gary Jones, Melissa Katsingris, and Vice President Faustini prior to the Board meeting.  President Cullen asked Linda to go over the list as Mr. Lemos had a question prior to the meeting regarding certain expenses that are covered, other people donated.  Linda stated that items for the groundbreaking like the bubbles, we initially put out the money then the Alternative Press paid us back; the pail and shovel, we put out the money and then Trocchia sent us a check, so actually some of the checks reflected in the cash receipts under gifts and next month there will be more too.  Initially the Library pays and when the check is received, it goes back into the gift fund.  They were donated but it is easier for us to order then for us to be reimbursed.

President Cullen asked if there were any questions or comments from the Board.  

Frank Lemos made the motion to accept the payment of vouchers, seconded by Gary Jones.  The motion passed unanimously.
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MONTHLY REPORTS:


Expense Report:  President Cullen asked if there were any questions or comments from the Board on the expense report.  

Annemarie Stoeckel made the motion to accept the expense report, seconded by Frank Lemos.  The motion passed unanimously.


Cash Receipt Report:  President Cullen asked if there were any questions or comments from the Board on the cash receipt report.  

Vice President Faustini asked what the $200.00 gift was.  Linda responded that this was from Trocchia and The Alternative Press gave us a check today and it will show at the next meeting.

Frank Lemos made the motion to accept the cash receipt report, seconded by Annemarie Stoeckel.  The motion passed unanimously.


Statistical Report:  President Cullen asked if there were any questions or comments from the Board on the statistical report.  

Vice President Faustini pointed out all of the non-residents take-outs…Wow and our attendance is fantastic.

Frank Lemos made the motion to accept the statistical report, seconded by Gary Jones.  The motion passed unanimously.


DIRECTOR’S REPORT:

Ms. Hansen stated that there are over 1,000 kids signed up for Summer reading this year which is fantastic and is our best year ever; 69 children’s programs with over 1,300 kids attending and thanked the staff for doing a great job keeping up with all the extra work.  There were 10 community sponsored programs organized and led by Michaela Therattil, a local girl scout working on one of her badges and supplied all the materials.  The kids who participated had a great time.  

Linda further stated that she was contacted by the library auditor.  The library holds some stock that was given to them by a former employee and her husband.  We have had this for about 15 years and this year when the auditor looked at it they said it was illegal.  Linda called the library law contact at the NJ state library and she confirmed this.  Library law allows this but the state law does not.  The advice given was to sell the stocks and either make an investment permitted by the state or take the proceeds from the sale and put it in one of the library accounts.  This should be done as soon as possible.  
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We had a wonderful groundbreaking and thank you everybody.

President Cullen asked if there were any questions for Linda.  There were none.

Frank Lemos made the motion to accept the Director’s report, seconded by Vice President Faustini.  The motion passed unanimously.


COMMITTEE REPORTS:


Finance and Budget:  Melissa Katsingris reviewed the bank statement report.  The Municipality CD was closed and moved to the Municipality Savings IB Account.

President Cullen asked if there were any questions or comments from the Board.  There were none.

Frank Lemos made the motion to accept the financial report, seconded by Vice President Faustini.  The motion passed unanimously.


Policy:  Gary Jones has nothing to report at this time and speaks to Linda on a regular basis.


Personnel:  Vice President Christine Faustini thanked all the employees at the groundbreaking.  Each and every person who worked here really took part in the groundbreaking.  Cheryl and Linda basically did everything that they could do, tents, coordinating all the efforts, Ken thank you for the videotaping.  Mia, Ashley, and Audrey took care of handing out all of the pails to the children; even Charlene took part in serving all the cake, Danielle took care of keeping everyone’s thirst quenched.  Allen, Jeff, Andy and Deb stood inside and took care of everybody who came in and directed them where the needed to go and they did a fantastic job and thank you on behalf of the Board.  


Building & Grounds:  Bob Bengivenga has nothing to report at this time.


Technology:  Annemarie Stoeckel has nothing to report at this time.


Community Relations:  President Cullen has nothing to report at this time.
 

Mayor’s Report:  Mayor’s alternate, Frank Lemos has nothing to report at this time. 
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Liaison to the Schools:  Annemarie Stoeckel has nothing to report at this time.


Board President:  President Cullen has nothing to report at this time but wanted to echo what Christine said.  I want to thank everyone for pulling together with the groundbreaking, the businesses that donated towards the groundbreaking, the library staff who really worked around the clock and everybody chipping in.  The former board members’ that came, all of us that came and participated, the Mayor and Council, those that participated, it was a wonderful night.  We could not have asked for a better night.  


Friends of the Library:  Stephanie Bonanno has nothing to report at this time. 

OLD BUSINESS:  President Cullen stated there is no old business at this time.


PUBLIC COMMENT:  

President Cullen asked for a motion to open the meeting up to the Public.

Frank Lemos made the motion to open the Public portion of the meeting, seconded by Stephanie Wolak.  The motion passed unanimously.

President Cullen asked if there were any questions or comments from the public.

Cheryl Nagel-Smiley who resides in South Plainfield, thanked Darlene and the entire board for finally getting the groundbreaking and stated that she sat on this board and it was a very long struggle and was happy to see the community out, the Mayor and Councilmen it was just a dream finally come true and I cannot thank you enough with it finally moving with this project.

Glenn Cullen, who resides in South Plainfield, echoed Ms. Nagel-Smiley’s comments and added that it is not easy doing big projects.  Everyone up there on the board should be proud.

President Cullen stated that the public portion will remain open for the New Business discussion.
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NEW BUSINESS:

1.  Payment to Structural Concepts:

Linda stated that Structural is asking for their first payment in the amount of $69,580.00.  This was reviewed with Andy, the architect and he has agreed that this was an appropriate payment at this time.  President Cullen stated that Linda had asked her that when we get these itemized bills, and it will be up to the board, do we want them in the packets for review or do you want to see them at the meeting, etc.?  We are under contractual agreement so they have to be paid but would like a copy going forward.  The board agreed that they want a copy in their packet for review going forward.

President Cullen asked for a motion to pay Structural Concepts $69,580.00.

Vice President Faustini stated that this is approximately 6% of the payment.

Annemarie Stoeckel made the motion to Pay Structural Concepts $69,580.00, seconded by Frank Lemos.  In Favor:  Bob Bengivenga, Stephanie Bonanno, Gary Jones, Frank Lemos, Annemarie Stoeckel, Stephanie Wolak, Melissa Katsingris, Vice President Faustini and President Cullen.


2.  Stock discussion:

Linda asked the board what they want to do with the stocks.  Linda reminded the board that she spoke with Victoria the legal contact at the NJ State Library; she said she would like to see this done sooner rather than later.  President Cullen asked if we had until the end of the year.  Linda responded yes, under swisher but Victoria said that the best practice is to get this taken care.  Frank asked if this was because the stock is with a private company.  Linda responded it is Bristol Myers Squibb and Zimmerman, Zimmer Holdings.  If it is something like a Bond or something US Government then that would be ok but because it is with companies and she said usually when this happens and libraries get them bequeathed all the time, the general practice is that you turn around and sell them and either reinvest in something that is acceptable or just liquidate it and take it as an asset.  Annemarie Stoeckel asked if we knew the value.  Linda responded if we were to sell right now it is approximately $12,000.00.  President Cullen added that was what the auditor was estimating.  Annemarie asked if it would be worth it to reinvest or do we need liquid right now.  President Cullen responded do you want to liquidate it and put it towards furniture or something for the addition or do you want to reinvest it for future.   
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Cheryl Nagel-Smiley asked if this was the money donated by Edith Goodrich and asked if it would be permissible to put it somewhere and buy materials and put donated by Edith Goodrich.  President Cullen stated that it is her understanding that when she left it, she did not designate it for anything.  Linda stated that Sonny used the dividends from this and had some canvas bags made up for our home delivery service which is called the Edith Goodrich homebound delivery and that is what is named in her honor.  President Cullen stated that if she understood the board correctly the first step is to liquidate it and then we reconvene as far as what to do with the money.  Linda asked once it is liquidated, where would you like it to go?  President Cullen responded the Capital Reserve Fund.   

President Cullen asked for a motion to liquidate the stock as outlined by Linda, 200 shares of Bristol Myers and 20 shares of Zimmerman Holdings.

Bob Bengivenga made the motion to liquidate the stocks as outline by Linda, 200 shares of Bristol Myers and 20 shares of Zimmerman Holdings, seconded by Frank Lemos.  In Favor:  Bob Bengivenga, Stephanie Bonanno, Gary Jones, Frank Lemos, Annemarie Stoeckel, Stephanie Wolak, Melissa Katsingris, Vice President Faustini and President Cullen.

President Cullen asked if there were any other questions or comments from the public.  Seeing none.

President Cullen asked for a motion to close the Public portion of the meeting.

Frank Lemos made the motion to close the Public portion of the meeting, seconded by Bob Bengivenga.  The motion passed unanimously.


TRUSTEE REMARKS:

Stephanie Bonanno:  The groundbreaking was very large, everything was nice, a lot of people came and there was a lot going on with the Christmas in July with the library stand, the reading.  It was a great day, both times and I cannot wait for everything to be done.
Robert Bengivenga:  It was a nice day.  Everybody came.  I was able to change my schedule around so I could make it.  It was a good day, there were a lot of people and hopes everybody has a nice rest of the summer.  Bob suggested that in the new section maybe we can have a spot for history for the historical things that this town has done remember that today, tomorrow will be history.  A lot of younger people are forgetting a lot of the history of this town and this would 
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be a good thing to put out there and would like to see it happen.
Melissa Katsingris:  Yes the groundbreaking was unbelievable.  It was wonderful and my son was chomping at the bit to come here and dig in the dirt and I still have a bucket of dirt at my house.  It was wonderful to see all the kids that came out.  Everyone have a great rest of the summer, see you in September.
Stephanie Wolak:  Sorry for being late but we were having a family meeting when my husband told me it was 10 to 7 and I ran out of the house.  I really like Bob’s suggestion.  The groundbreaking was great.  There were a lot of people here and was very impressive, even my two older daughters showed up, that impressed me too.
Vice President Christine Faustini:  Echoed everyone’s comments that the groundbreaking was wonderful.  Annemarie I am sorry you missed it.  Thank you to everybody and former trustees.  Bob I think that was a really good suggestion.  Everybody have a great summer it will be over before we know it.
Frank Lemos:  I enjoyed the groundbreaking like everyone else.  See you all at the Labor Day Parade; enjoy the rest of your summer.
Gary Jones:    I cannot believe summer has gone this fast.  Hopes everybody had a good summer and wishes everyone a safe holiday.  We make plans, God laughs but I hope to run in the town race but it is a little iffy now but will see when it gets close. 
Annemarie Stoeckel:  Glad everything went well and I am sorry I missed it; it sounded like a lot of fun.  I do really like Bob’s suggestion too.  I am at the administration where the Historical Society stores some things just down in the basement in a room and nobody ever sees them, so that really is important, especially for the students’ to realize their history because this is their town too.  Have a great rest of the summer and we are getting ready for the kids to come back.  Enjoy what you have left and enjoy your Labor Day weekend.
President Darlene Cullen:  Echoed everyone’s comments.  Thank you again library staff, former trustees, present trustees, the companies that donated, and everybody’s time and the next chapter of the library everyone enjoy the journey, enjoy the summer and see you in September.


ADJOURNMENT: 

Frank Lemos made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 7:28 pm, seconded by Stephanie Bonanno.  The motion passed unanimously.

Respectfully submitted,
Carmela A. Sutor
Library Board Secretary

